STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING, AND REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

Date:

June 10, 2020
Time:

10:32 a.m.

Place:

The Board of HVACR meeting was held via teleconference.
Members Present:
James Johnson, Chair, Master Electrician 

Brian Hamilton, Master HVACR Contractor, 
Michael Giangrandi, Master HVACR Contractor
Charles E. Smith, Vice Chair, Master HVACR Contractor 
Members Absent:
Ezio Rebechi, Master HVACR Contractor 


Staff Present:

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanic Licensing Boards




Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General
Sean Heeter, Administrative Officer

Tanya Graham, Investigator, Mechanical Licensing Boards
Staff Absent:

None
Guests Present:
None
Call to Order
James Johnson, Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration (“HVACR”) Contractors (“Board”) to order at 10:32 a.m.

Approval of Minutes
Members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on May 13, 2020. Upon Mr. Hamilton’s Motion and Mr. Smith’s second, the motion was unanimously carried to approve the minutes without amendment or correction.
Complaint Committee Report
Mr. Smith reported that the Complaint Committee (“Committee”) met at 9:00 a.m. The Committee closed sixteen (16) complaints, eight (8) complaints are still under investigation, two (2) complaints were sent to pre-charge, and four (4) complaints were criminally charged.
Closed Complaints

Investigation
   
Pre-charge
     
Criminal Charges
HVAC 200062

HVAC 200068


 
HVAC 200071
HVAC 200065

HVAC 200070



HVAC 200072

HVAC 200066

HVAC 200079



HVAC 200075
HVAC 200067

HVAC 200080



HVAC 200058

HVAC 200073


HVAC 200074


HVAC 200076


HVAC 200077

HVAC 200078
Upon Mr. Hamilton’s Motion and Mr. Giangrandi’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Complaint Committee. Chairman Johnson complimented the Committee on efficiency.

Application Review Committee
There were no applications for review.
Executive Director’s Report
The Executive Director did not offer a report.
Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals
Ms. Bailey stated that there were no new license examination results or statistics as PSI, Inc. has been closed due to COVID-19. 
Old Business
Ms. Bailey reminded the Board that, at the May 2020 meeting, Mr. Smith inquired about the number of companies a Master license holder can be employed by. She referred the Board to the statutory language provided by Counsel, Sloane Fried Kinstler. Ms. Kinstler stated that she had provided the Board members with statutory language reflected in a provision applicable to the Board of Master Electricians mentioned by Chairman Johnson that can be found in Md. Code Ann., Bus. Occ. & Prof., §6–401(d) (2018), which states:
(1) If an individual obtains a local license by the use of the State license of the individual, the local license may be assigned at any 1 time to only 1 person who engages in the business of providing electrical services.
(2) If at any time an individual holds 2 or more current local licenses that were obtained by the use of a State license, the individual may assign those local licenses only if the assignment is made to the same person.

Counsel stated that no other Mechanical Licensing Board has a similar statute restricting employment.  Ms. Kinstler also provided to the Board a copy of COMAR 09.15.02.02, pertaining to a licensee’s responsibilities:
.02 Responsibility of Master, Master Restricted, or Limited Licensee.

A licensee may not use the licensee's license to obtain a permit or other authority to proceed from a governmental entity unless the licensee is:

A. Familiar with the design and purpose of the specific heating, ventilation, air conditioning, and refrigeration work to be performed;

B. Available to direct and control all journeymen, apprentices, and others providing heating, ventilation, air conditioning, and refrigeration services; and
C. Responsible for the work.

Ms. Kinstler stated that the regulation requires that a master licensee must be familiar with the work and be readily available by phone, fax, or email. She continued that while there is no State law limiting the number of permits a master can obtain, a local jurisdictions may limit or restrict the number of permits one master licensee can obtain, have open at one time, or on the number of businesses a master can represent for this purpose. Mr. Smith stated that Washington County may limit the number of permits, and that he does not believe that one person could pull permits for four companies. Counsel stated that the Board could refer the matter for investigation if a complaint is submitted to the Board. Chairman Johnson asked Mr. Smith if he is aware of the applicable inspector’s opinion. Mr. Smith explained that it was the inspector who alerted him to the issue. Ms. Kinstler explained that some boards or commissions have existing statutory language that authorizes the board of commission to initiate a complaint, but the Board of HVACR Contractors does not have that provision. She advised that a member of the Board could file a complaint as a citizen, but would then be required to recuse him or herself from any discussion or consideration of the complaint by the board or commission, or deliberation, if the matter resulted in a hearing. Ms. Bailey stated that Mr. Smith should encourage the inspector to file a complaint. Mr. Smith opined that no inspector would do that. Ms. Kinstler stated that inspectors have submitted complaints to the Board of Master Electricians and Board of Plumbing and, as a result, served as the Boards’ witness. She also suggested that the Board could request that staff issue a letter to an unlicensed contractor notifying them it is illegal to provide HVACR services without a license. Ms. Bailey stated that before she could issue a letter raising an allegation, she would prefer that the Board had more detailed information, and suggested the matter be investigated based on a complaint.

Mr. Smith asked whether language can be proposed as a regulation in COMAR. Counsel stated that limiting or restricting the number of permits a licensee can obtain could be done by legislation or local ordinance, but not by regulation. Counsel went on to say that the local permitting authority could be contacted to advise them of the Board’s concern and ask that they look into the matter. She also reminded the Board they a Board member cannot investigate such a matter on his or her own. Chairman Johnson suggested that the Board consider legislation to help with the issue. Ms. Bailey stated that, at this point, Mr. Smith should confer with Principal Counsel, Kris King, and have Ms. Graham investigate into how the number of permits obtained and for the number of businesses. Chairman Johnson opined that the issue needs to be addressed. Mr. Smith asked if Ms. Kinstler could draft legislation. Ms. Kinstler explained that she is not authorized to draft legislation for a board or commission unless instructed to do so by the Secretary of Labor. She suggested that, of the board wishes to pursue legislation, the Board should instruct Ms. Bailey to prepare a legislative concept proposal for approval by the Office of the Secretary for the next legislative session. If the concept is approved, Ms. Kinstler will draft statutory language. Mr. Smith asked if Ms. Bailey could prepare the concept paper. Ms. Bailey stated that she will do so if the Board agrees. Mr. Smith asked if the Board can review the concept paper prior to submitting it to the Secretary.  Chairman Johnson suggested that the Board direct that a draft concept be prepared and, if necessary, revised at a later meeting.  

Upon Mr. Smith’s Motion and Mr. Hamilton’s second, the Board voted unanimously to approve a draft of a concept paper for legislation to limit the number of companies on whose a behalf a contractor may obtain a permit.
New Business
There was no new business to discuss.
Correspondence
There was no correspondence to discuss.
Counsel’s Report
Counsel did not offer an additional report. 
Chairman’s Report
The Chairman did offer a report.
Closed Session
There was no closed session.
Adjournment
With no further business, upon Mr. Smith’s Motion and Mr. Hamilton’s second, the Motion was unanimously carried that the Board adjourn the June 10, 2020 meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration Contractors at 11:04 a.m.
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